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FORE THE OIL AND GAS CONSERVATION COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF COLORADO

IN THE MATTER OF EXEMPTION FROM )
BONDING REQUIREMENTS OF RULE ) CAUSE NO. 1
304 ARCHULETE COUNTY, COLORADO. )

REPORTER'S TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

1313 Sherman Street
Denver, Colorado 80203
November 16, 1987

The above-entitled matter came duly on for
hearing at the hour of 9:00 a.m., before the 0il and Gas
Conservation Commission of the State of Colorado with the
following Commissioners in attendance:

William R. Smith, Director

John F. Welborn, Chairman

Gretchen Vander Werf, Vice~Chairman

Frank §. Piro, Secretary

Truman Anderson

Rogers W. Joknson

Edward McCord

APPEARANCES :

Tim Monahan, Assistant Attorney General for
Natural Resources.

WHEREUPON, the following proceedings were had:
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CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Cause No. 1. There are a
lot of Causes No. 1 today. This is George and Iola Shahan,
Exemption from Bonding Reguirements.

DIRECTOR SMITH: Mr. Chairman, I contacted
the Shahans last week. As a matter of fact, Betty Shahan,
the daughter, is acting as owner of the property and wanted
to make sure tﬁat somebody would be here to state the case
to you. She wanted to resolve the matter of ownership.
There is no bitterness. It is just a matter of it being in
the record.

She asked for a continuance to December, and
we certainly recommend that to your approval.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: All right. I guess‘I just
got two notices on this, and there is just one?

DIRECTOR SMITH: Yes.

CHATIRMAN WELBORN: Can I ask out of curiosity
because I can't remember: Have we dealt with the question
of exemption from bonding requirements?

DIRECTOR SMITH: One time. We approved it on
the basis of a $500 bond. The order being filed, the order
which includes a statement of the liability of the surface
owner, property owner, to any use of the well and the ultimats
plugging of it in the event it is depleted. And that
document had to be filed by the owner with the County Clerk.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Vhen did we do that?
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DIRECTOR SMITH: About two months ago, and
it was in Cortez at that time,

There is one thing to be cautious about in
these is that the bonding allowance that you grant would
take care of the plugging of the well. You may recall in
Cortez there was no water in the well at all, and I think
there is none in this well. They are relatively shallow.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Here we have to rule on
request for continuance?

DIRECTO‘R SMITH: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WELRORN: .Do I hear a motion?

CCOMMISSIONER ANDERSON: I move this matter
be continued until the next hearing.

VICE-CHAIRMAN VANDELE WERF: Seconded.

(Whereupon, a vote was taken and the motion
passed.)

{(Whereupon, hearing in Cause No. 1 was

adjourned.)
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CERTIFICATE
I, Ted Zarlengo, Certified Shorthand Reporter
and Registered Professional Reporter, do hereby certify that
I was present at and did report in machine shorthand the
foregoing proceedings at the time and place heretofore set
forth, and that same is a true and correct transcription of

my shorthand notes then and there taken.

Dated this H“ day of December, 1987.
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BEFORE THE OIL AND GAS CONSERVATION COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF COLORADO

IN THE MATTER OF EXEMPTION FROM )
BONDING REQUIREMENTS TO RULE 304 ) CAUSE NO. 1
ARCHULETA COUNTY, COLORADO )

REPORTER'S TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

1313 Sherman Street
Denver, Colorado 80203
December 21, 1987
The above-~entitled matter came duly on
for hearing at the hour of 9:00 a.m., before the 0il
and Gas Conservation Commission of the State of
Colorado with the following Commissioners in
attendance:
William R. Smith, Director
John F. Welborn, Chairman
Gretchen Vander Werf, Vice Chairman
Frank J. Piro, Secretary
Truman Anderson, Commissioner
Rogers W. Johnson, Commissioner

WHEREUPON, the following proceedings

were had:
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CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Cause No. 1,
Exemption to Bonding Requirements. George and Lola
Shahan. Request for exemption to rule 308, Bonding

Requirements for two wells in Archuleta County,
Colorado. Statement by the Director.

DIRECTOR SMITH: Mr. Chairman, this
matter you may recall at our last meeting I mentioned
to you there was a problem of ownership since the
daughter, a Betty Shahan, is actually the owner of
the property and has not made the application.

You talked to her attorney?

SECRETARY PIRO: I talked to both Betty
and the attorney. And there is a mixup on ownership
there, and they just don't know what to do. I
suggested withdrawing, and when they get it resolved
to come back, or maybe we could continue it for at
least one more month. I am a little doubtful that it
will be resolved within the short time to the 13th.

DIRECTOR SMITH: It is in an estate
matter. One of the things that concerns me about
this as mentioned by Dennis Bicknell before I came
over is that on these we should give them a time
certain to come up with the bond so the operator of
the well is apprised of it and can do what he wants

to do.
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CHAIRMAN WELBORN: I think we should.
Now in this situation there is no bond in place?

DIRECTOR SMITH: There is a bond in
place. And the bond is owned by Walter Osterhoffer.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: We're not at risk?

DIRECTOR SMITH: We're not at risk,
no. And certainly I would like to see you continue
it for one more month so we can get a letter off to
Walter Osterhoffer.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: I wonder why we even
care. We've got a bond in place. 1Isn't it the duty

of these people, if they want to change it, to come

forward?
DIRECTOR SMITH: Well, they have.
CHAIRMAN WELBORN: This was on the
docket last month. What are you concerned about,

that they will go through the notice again?

DIRECTOR SMITH: No, that is all
right. Either way is fine. What I am thinking is, I
am trying to accommodate their working with
Osterhoffer. We got this new deal-- not new deal,
but new rule that within 30 days of a new operator
taking over they are supposed to get a bond. I just
would like to keep the pressure on them.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: All right. Let's
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keep the pressure on them. Shall we leave it on the
docket, continue it?

DIRECTOR SMITH: I will get a statement
from Osterhoffer that he has no problem with it.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: This is the well
where the gas is to be used for domestic purposes?

DIRECTOR SMITH: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: So we'll see this
again.

(Whereupon, hearing in the above matter

was adjourned.)
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CERTIFICATE

I, Ted Zarlengo, Certified Shorthand
Reporter and Notary Public, State of Colorado, do
hereby certify that I was present at and did report
in computer shorthand the above proceedings at the
time and place hereinbefore set forth, that the above
is a true and correct transcription of my shorthand
notes then and there taken, and that same was reduced
to printed form under my direction.

Dated this 8th day of January, 1988, at

Denver, Colorado.

Avery Repo;;ZZg Se!Zice, Inc.

AVERY REPORTING SERVICE, INC., (303) 825-6119
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BEFORE THE OIL AND GAS CONSERVATI: “
OF THE STATE OF COLORAD(

g T

)

IN THE MATTER OF EXEMPTION FROM )
BONDING REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 304, ) CAUSE NO. 1
ARCHULETA COUNTY, COLORADO )

REPORTER'S TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

1313 Sherman Street
Denver, Colorado 80203
January 13, 1988

The above-entitled matter came duly on for
hearing at the hour of 9:00 a.m., before the 0il and Gas
Conservation Commission of the State of Colorado, with the
following Commissioners in attendance:

William R. Smith, Director
John F. Welborn, Chairman
Frank J. Piro, Secretary
Truman Anderson, Commissioner
Rogers W. Johnson, Commissioner
Edward McCord, Commissioner
Max Krey, Commissioner

WHEREUPON, the following proceedings were had:
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PROCEEDTINGS

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Cause No. 1, exception from
bonding requirements. The applicants are George and Lola
Shahan. S-h-a-h-a-n. Exception from bonding requirements
on two wells in Archuleta County. Continued from the
December hearing. Statement by the Director?

MR. SMITH: Mr. Chairman, thank you. I talked
to Betty Shahan, who is the daughter-in-law of these two
people. The problem is one of ownership of the property.
The former owner of the well, Walter Osterholt, actually
transferred the wells to George and Lola Shahan, but they
don't own the property. Betty Shahan owns the property.

And I advised her that -- She's concerned that
if they get the well and should pass away, they're
elderly, that perhaps some of the heirs could come in and
plug the wells, and she is not one of the heirs.

So, I told her this morning that we were going
to drop it, and I would write her, or write to George and
Lola Shahan, pointing out that the purpose of these kinds
of exceptions and the reduction of the bonding is to make
the gas wells a part of the property, the real estate
property. Therefore, it has to be taken over by the real
estate owner, who then becomes liable for damages and
things like that, and is ultimately responsible for the

plugging.
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She tried to resolve it, but George Shahan has
been in the hospital several weeks with pneumonia.

So, I suggest we just drop it, based on their
ability to respond to my letter, and advise Mr. Osterholt
that he still is liable until it's resolved.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: We still have a bond in
place?

MR. SMITH: We still have a bond in place.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: All right. So, the matter --
what do you mean by "Drop it"? Their application for
exception is withdrawn.

MR. SMITH: Withdrawn. They will start brand
new.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: All right. Is 1t deemed
withdrawn, or is it withdrawn based on your discussion
with her?

MR. SMITH: It is to be -- no, no. It's what
we're doing. They aren't dbing anything. They aren't
withdrawing it.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: How did it get started? On
our motion or on their motion?

MR. SMITH: Their motion. They filed an
application and moved to transfer over the wells and have
the bond eliminated.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Well, then, maybe what we
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need is an order saying we won't rule on their application
at this time, if they want to call it back up.

MR. PIRO: Mr. Chairman, it was really just a
request by a letter asking for this. We took it upon our
own motion to do a hearing.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: All right.

MR. SMITH: We'll just write them that it's
discontinued until they come forward with a resolution of
their personal problems with regard to ownership.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: And if they want to renew the
request, they have to do it with a new application.

MR. SMITH: Right.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: 1Is there any objection to
that on the part of the Commission?

MR. KREY: Is any State liabllity involved here?

MR. SMITH: The Commission doesn't want it.

Just because they transfer this onto the property owner,
if somebody walks in the house with a cigarette and blows
up the house, we want to make sure they have that
liability right up front. They really have it now, but
this gives them further notice that they do. And this
document then -- you may recall the last time we did this;
we filed it with the clerk of the county.

CHAIRMAN WELBORN: Any objection on the part of

the Commission to proceeding that way? All right. I
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don't think we need a motion.

MR. ANDERSON: A gquestion on mechanics. The
rules under this section permit the Director to grant
exceptions, Rule 3.

MR. SMITH: Yes, 3-34, my magic rule.

MR. ANDERSON: Yes. An exception granted by the
Commission itself is when --

MR. SMITH: Where the Director comes into play
is where there's a location situation or something, say,
about multiple completions, or something like that, that
the purpose of the statute is being followed. But the
Commissioner has ~-- the Director has the right to grant a
waiver when it would have to come to hearing before the
Commission.

But this would really be no problem. 1It's kind
of a catch-all. But it wouldn't be used in this
particular case, because I think that the bonding -- one
of the discretions of this Director is that I would never
grant a waliver where it would then become a less than a
fairly exceptional thing. Because if I granted ~-- if I in
this instance granted the right of this person to only
present a $500 bond, I'm sure that everybody in the state
that had a well that could be plugged for less than §5,000
would file for the same thing. And I don't want to get in

that can of worms.
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MR. ANDERSON: It's not clear when the
Commission can grant an exception without changing the
rule.

MR. SMITH: Well, the rule is -~ I think the
rule says not more than $5,000.

MR. ANDERSON: Okay. All right.

CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

I, JOHN D. BOVERIE, a Certified Court Reporter
within and for the State of Colorado, do hereby certify
that I was present at the hearing in the matter set forth
in the caption hereto, that the above and foregoing is a
true and correct transcript of said proceedings, and that
the same was reduced to printed form under my direction.

DATED this 4th day April, 1988.

JOHN D. BOVERIE, CCR
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BEFORE THE OTT, AND G! \\\\\\\Q\‘\\)‘\\\\“\\ \ COMMTSSTON

OF THE STATE OF COLORADO

IN THF MATTER OF THE EXEMPTION FROM )
BONDING REQUIREMENTS OF RUTLE 304 } CAUSFE NO. 1
OF THE OTI AND GAS CONSERVATION ) Cﬁyﬁbﬂg
COMMISSION RULES AND REGULATIONS }
ARCHULETTA COUNTY, COT.ORADO }

PURSUANT TO NOTICE to all parties in
interest, the above-entitled matter came duly on for
hearing at the State Centennial Building, Room 110,
1313 Sherman Street, Denver, Coleorado 80203, on

Monday, April 18, 1988.

BEFORE :

Commissioner Rogers Johnson
Commissioner Ed McCord
Commissioner Gretchen Vander Werf

Commissioner Truman Anderson

William Smith, Director of Commission

Dennis Bicknell, Secretary

ORIGINAL
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CHATRMAN VANDER WERF: Next we have
Cause No. 1, request to reduce securities under Rnle
31i8. The applicants are Raymond and Betty Shahan.
This involves the plugging bond for two wells used
for domestic purposes.

Mr. Smith, are you going to make a
statement an this?

MR. SMTITH: Yes, Madam Chairman. T
would like to -- Betty Shahan is in the audience and
came up on our reguest in case you did have any
questions for her. This is one of those situations,
and this is the Cromal {(phonetic) area, south of
Pagosa Springs. There are two wells that were drilled
some time ago by an operator. They are properly
bonded, but they yield a very uneconomic amount of
gas as far as going to market. The Shahans have tied
them into their home, the building and some other
facilities.

And in line with the Commission's
previous action in this kind of request, we're

requesting that you approve it. We are recommending

that you require a 8500 security as a matter of
indemnification with the Commission on the status of
the well; that the order provide that the owner of

the property is the owner of the well and is
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responsible for any damage that -- or is liable for
any damage that might result from the use of this
well on these properties; that documented order of
the Commission be recorded with the cierk and county
recorder so it will be of record for any persan who
is interested in buying the property.

We think that could be a situation
where we could reguest on that, but we feel that the
$500 security is adeguate for these particular wells
and we would recommend your approval for that
particular application.

CHAIRMAN VANDER WERF: Is that $500
per well?

MR. SMITH: No. $500. Tying the two
wells together.

MR. ANDERSON: The owners of the well
own the surface, correct?

MR, SMITH: That's correct.

MR. ANDERSON: The people are going to
acquire the wells from the current owners? The

current owners are then going to release the bonds?

MR. SMITH: That's right. This
application came in some time ago. There's a
gquestion about ownership. The people that were right

-- who happen to be Mrs. Shahan's relatives had filed
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it. We thought it was inappropriate, if we want to
tie it to the property. So Mrs. Shahan made the
application and she has the proper authority at this
time.

MR. ANDERSON: Assume it's five years
from now, the well no longer provides even enough gas
to justify their being used in the local area. They
need to be plugged.

MR. SMTTH: They would have to be
plugged in accordance with our rules and regulations.

MR, ANDERSON: What happens if the
property is transferred during that period?

MR. SMTITH: The wells go with the
property and the encumbrance of the order goes with
the property. In other words, it becomes a part of
the real estate rather than a part of the mineral
estate. Okay. The reason for the small security is
that, you know, there's nothing, there's no water,
there's very little gas, the cost of plugging these
wells would be very, very minimal.

MR. ANDERSON: You're comfortable

there isn't much potential damage?
MR. SMITH: Yes . I think the biggest
potential damage is the possibility of a leak in the

gas line blowing up a building or something like
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that. There's no problem with correlative rights.
There's no problem with waste. As a matter of fact,
it really prevents waste because it daesn't utilize
the natural resources.

MR. McCORD: Is Mrs. Shahan here this
morning?

Mrs. Shahan, you understand that you
have respansibility for plugging properly --
abandoning these wells or this well in the event it
is no longer feasible for you to operate?

MRS. SHAHAN: Yes, sir.

MR. McCORD: You are willing to
undertake that responsibility?

MRS . SHAHAN: Yes.

MR. McCORD: Bill, could you run over,
again, staff recommendations for bonding
requirement?

MR. SMTTH: Yes. We require a
security of $500.

MR. McCORD: T know that. What do you

recommend in this case? No bond at all?

MR. SMITH: och, no. $500. Then the
statement in the order, of course, of liability of
the property owner. And the filing of the order with

the clerk and county recorder.
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MR. McCORD: That!as what T wanted to
get into. Do you have those documents in place now
or can you get them?

MR. SMTTH: No. We will write the
order after the Commission -- we have aone that we
have previously written for a unit in the Cortez

area, but we don't have it with us. Would you like

MR. McCORD: Not necessarily. I want
to make sure that research has heen done aon ownership
of the property. Youn are satisfied that title work
has been done on it?

MR. SMITH: We don't get into that,
but Mrs. Shahan has assured us that she is the proper
owner.

MR. McCORD: Mrs. Shahan, 1is there any
question that you know of as to your title to that
property?

MRS. SHAHAN: No, sir. I brought the
tax receipt with me, if you would like to see it,

MR. McCORD: T want to make sure that

you represent to us that you have done your research
and that you are the titled owner of the --

MRS. SHAHAN: -- of the land, yes,
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CHATRMAN VANDER WERF: Any other

guestions from the Commission? What's the pleasure

of the Commission?

MR. McCORD: T move the application be

approved.

CHATRMAN VANDER WERF: We have a
motion that application be appraved. Ts there a
second?

MR. ANDERSON: Second.

CHAIRMAN VANDER WERF: Any further
discussion?

(Whereupon the vote was called.)

CHAIRMAN VANDFER WERF: Motion carries.

{Thereupon this portion of the

proceedings were concluded.)
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CRRTIFTCATFE

STATFE OF COLORADO ) ss

CITY AND COUNTY OF DENVER )

T, Harriet S. Weisenthal, Certified
Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public for the City and
County of Denver, State of Colarado, do hereby
certify that the foregoing proceedings were taken in
shorthand by me at 1313 Sherman Street, Room 110
Denver, Colorado on the 18th day of April, 1988, and
was reduced to typewritten form under my supervision;

That the foregoing is a true
transcript of the proceedings had; That T am neither
attorney nor counsel, nor in any way connected with
any attorney or counsel for any of the parties to
said actian or otherwise interested in the event;

IJN WYTNESS WHEREOF, T have hereonto
set my hand and affixed my material seal this 5th day

of July, 1988.
My Commission expires October 15,

qL( (s thisl

Harriet S. Weisenthal

1989.
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